

A Turning Point in the North Korean Nuclear Dispute

By Gregory Elich
Global Research, October 20, 2005
20 October 2005

Region: <u>Asia</u>
Theme: <u>Militarization and WMD</u>
In-depth Report: <u>NORTH KOREA</u>

The signing of a statement of principles at the latest round of six-party talks on the North Korean nuclear issue came as a surprise to many. Earlier meetings had failed to bridge the differences between the U.S. and North Korea, and the Bush Administration had put most of its energies into isolating and pressuring the Democratic People's Republic of Korea [DPRK - the formal name for North Korea]. The diplomatic process had collapsed more than a year before over the Bush Administration's one-sided demands for North Korean disarmament without anything of substance being offered in return, and U.S. efforts to persuade other nations to support sanctions. It was all the more surprising then, that the parties were able to come to an agreement on principles in Beijing in September. While the actual content of the document appears unremarkable, the process that led to its signing has broader implications for the future, having dealt a stunning setback for the Bush Administration's objectives in the region.

With the diplomatic process having ground to a halt, South Korea pursued a two-track policy of expanding cooperation with the DPRK and encouraging the U.S. to adopt a more flexible approach. Relations between the two Koreas had warmed considerably over the previous few years and great strides had been made towards the mutually desired goal of reunification. As envisioned in both the North and South, reunification will be based on mutually respectful terms, perhaps as a confederation leading eventually to a federation, rather than on the German model. Neither Korea wishes to see the reunification process advance according to the Bush Administration's dreams, on the point of a bayonet or by sanctions-induced collapse, but on Korean terms, based on gradual integration and mutually agreed steps.

Despite U.S. interference in the demining of the border, substantial progress has been made on linking roads and railways joining the two Koreas, and connections to traffic have been opened on a trial basis. The centerpiece of inter-Korean affiliation is construction of a gigantic industrial complex at Kaesong, located just 37 miles north of Seoul in North Korea. The first firms have already begun production, and by 2011 it is expected that Kaesong will be home to more than 2,000 plants. At completion the complex will employ as many as 725,000 people in the North and 104,000 in the South. Although the desire to advance reunification is the primary goal for both governments, profit will be a strong motivation for South Korean corporations. North Korean regulations governing the complex mandate certain protections for workers, but average wages will start at \$50 per month plus a social welfare fee of \$7.50. It remains to be seen how effective the North Korean labor code will operate in practice. Chinese workers, too, are afforded legal protections and rights under a national labor code; rights which foreign-owned sweatshops routinely disregard. In addition to low wage labor, the DPRK has offered further incentives for South Korean firms, including a 14 percent cap on the corporate tax rate. For North Korea, there are significant risks involved in such an undertaking. Yet the project promises two salient benefits: first by

promoting reunification, and second as a means of gaining access to foreign exchange. For a nation under economic embargo and therefore lacking foreign currency, Kaesong could bring in enough capital to help fund the nation's economic recovery. By 2012 it is expected that North Korea will earn \$9.6 billion annually in hard currency from the operation. A move towards a mixed economy would be a compromise for North Korea, but one necessitated in part by embargo-induced economic difficulties. Since North Korea is unable to purchase sorely needed spare parts to repair and rehabilitate an aging infrastructure, an infusion of foreign exchange on that scale would do much to resuscitate its economy. (1)

The Bush Administration sought to impede the process by ordering South Korea not to ship "strategic goods" such as Pentium computers and telecommunications equipment to the Kaesong complex. South Korean analysts regarded the U.S. action as a way of using security concerns as a cover for blocking the flow of foreign currency into the DPRK. "Americans think improved business ties between South and North Korea, before any solution is found in the nuclear crisis, weakens the effect of what used to be a blockade policy against the North," observed Hong Ihk-Pyo of the Korea Institute for International Economic Policy. It was essential to establish telephone links between Kaesong and South Korea for the industrial park to reach its full potential. A South Korean telecommunications firm applied for permission from the U.S. to install equipment at Kaesong, a request that was ignored. That left the firm with no means of completing its task unless it could find an alternative arrangement through a third country. There is also the problem of the extremely high tariffs Western countries place on North Korean goods, effectively eliminating many of the markets for products produced at Kaesong. "Negotiations are underway with related countries on how to label the products, and there's no problem selling in South Korea and Europe," said an official at Hyundai Asan. "But selling in the U.S. and Japan is a problem." (2) For Koreans, the Kaesong project has vast symbolic and actual significance for the major role it is expected to play as a linchpin of the reunification process.

In the early days of his second term, President Bush made a renewed effort to obstruct North-South economic cooperation. Both Vice President Dick Cheney and Deputy Secretary of Defense Paul Wolfowitz instructed South Korean Minister of Foreign Affairs and Trade Ban Ki-Moon not to give economic aid to the DPRK. Cheney bluntly said that he regarded any reciprocal deal by South Korea on economic cooperation with the North as "not acceptable." Strong pressure was applied on Ban to rescind South Korea's commitment to send fertilizer aid to North Korea. Christopher Hill, the newly appointed U.S. Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs, travelled to South Korea where he called for "coordinated approaches" on economic cooperation and aid to the North. What the U.S. wanted in effect was veto power over agreements the South had already signed with the North. "The U.S. position that it cannot compensate for bad behavior is firm," blustered a U.S. State Department source. "The point where we could offer carrots to the North has already passed." But South Korea chose to put the needs of the Korean people first, and in May 2005 it began shipping 200,000 tons of fertilizer to the North. Similar efforts by the Bush Administration to pressure China into cutting off energy assistance and trade with North Korea also failed. This despite threats by U.S. Undersecretary of State for Arms Control and International Security Robert Joseph's warning that unless China agreed to U.S. demands, "there possibly could be very significant consequences for U.S.-Chinese relations." (3)

This was certainly not the first time the Bush Administration had attempted to bully other nations into following its dictates. Only the year before the U.S. had pressured South Korea to cut ties with the DPRK only to meet with rejection by South Korean President Roh Moo-

Hyun. Explaining South Korea's position, Roh said, "The United States wants us to join it in severing dialogue and exchanges with the North and putting pressure on the North. The U.S. strategy is adopting a stronger position. We, however, think it is more favorable for us to adopt a strategy of dialogue and engage North Korea concurrently." Roh regarded economic cooperation with the DPRK as a means of enhancing relations and peace in the region. (4) This was not a goal the Bush Administration shared. "On a range of issues, Washington and Seoul have increasingly divergent interests," observed a high-ranking official in the Bush Administration. "With the last generation of decision makers in Seoul believing that Washington is more of a threat than Pyongyang, the situation will almost certainly get worse." The U.S. preferred punitive measures. Bush Administration was not willing to drop the option of hostile options such as covert operations against North Korea, a U.S. official explained. As the administration's second-term Secretary of State, Condoleezza Rice travelled to Asia, where she talked with officials about the possibility of asking the UN Security Council to impose international sanctions against North Korea. In an effort to ratchet up pressure on the DPRK, the U.S. sent 15 Stealth fighter-bombers to South Korea in mid-2005. The aim, said U.S. officials, was to send a message that the U.S. was capable of bombing North Korea. (5)

Rather than cave in to U.S. injunctions to curtail contacts with the DPRK, South Korea instead expanded cooperation. On June 4, 2004, military talks between the two Koreas ended with an agreement on measures to limit future naval clashes, including a telephone hot line and shared radio frequency. Both sides agreed to end propaganda broadcasts and to dismantle the loudspeaker systems along the Joint Security Area. Colonel Moon Sung-Mook of the South Korean delegation said the agreement "heralded an ease of military tensions and buildup of trust in the Korean Peninsula." The same week both Koreas agreed to permit their ships to visit each other's ports. (6)

With South Korea pressing ahead with cooperative projects and agreements with the North, the U.S. found itself sidelined by its own intransigence. South Korea, China and Russia increased aid levels to the DPRK. Yet the U.S. still maintained a powerful military and economic presence in the region and was a factor that could not be ignored. South Korea found itself in the delicate position of having to toe a fine line between a desire to accelerate integration with the North and cautious restraint so as not to antagonize the U.S. Pursuing the best interests of the Korean people while maintaining an alliance with the U.S. was regarded as essential, and in an unpopular move, President Roh sent troops to Iraq in support of the Anglo-American occupation. Statements by South Korean officials hinted that the troops were in effect bargaining chips, meant to give the U.S. something so that in return it would take into account the views of South Korea when dealing with the DPRK. The commitment to send troops to Iraq was an unsavory concession that may have enabled President Roh to dissuade the Bush Administration from imposing punitive measures against the North or even taking military action.

South Korean strategy hinged in part on restraining the hawks in Washington from plunging the peninsula into crisis. In 2004, the U.S. initiated talks with South Korea on developing a military operational plan for responding to internal turmoil in North Korea, including such scenarios as regime change, demonstrations or mass refugee flight. The plan called for military intervention by joint U.S.-South Korean forces into North Korea. In a move that angered U.S. military officials, the South Korean National Security Council (NSC) announced in January 2005 that it was terminating further discussions "because the plan could be a serious obstacle to exercising Korea's sovereignty." A NSC official said the government

could not accept the plan because "it stipulates military actions under U.S. command in event of internal crisis in the North, not simply North Korean aggression against the country." South Korea worried that the plan would offer the Bush Administration a potential pretext for taking "hasty" military action that could lead to all-out war. (7)

Shortly after the reelection of President Bush, South Korean President Roh Moo-Hyun made clear his intention to continue following an independent course in his speech before the World Affairs Council in Los Angeles. Roh flatly rejected the threat of military force. "It is too much to ask of the Korean people, who have risen from the ashes, to submit to the risk of a war again." Roh explicitly rejected the possibility of an economic embargo, as this would "only prolong the sense of instability and threat indefinitely. The nuclear issue should be settled through the six-party talks." A few days later at the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation forum in Santiago, Chile, President Roh told Bush, "The North Korean nuclear issue is the most important thing to South Korea. I think it is necessary for the second Bush Administration to make the issue its number one priority and resolve the issue by close cooperation between Seoul and Washington in a peaceful, diplomatic way." Roh was even more outspoken when he then travelled to Western Europe to garner crucial diplomatic support for a peaceful resolution of the nuclear dispute. "The United States and some Western countries harbor the idea that the North Korean system should collapse; that is why Pyongyang is nervous and in crisis mode. This will not resolve the nuclear standoff." In the coordination of efforts in the six-party talks, "Seoul should have the strongest say. The nuclear issue is a problem that will determine the survival of South Koreans... No other countries can enforce their own solutions to the nuclear problem against the will of the Korean people." (8)

It was due only to South Korea that the 13-month long deadlock was broken and the six-party talks were revived. As late as the June 10, 2005 summit between the U.S. and South Korean presidents, there was still sharp disagreement over policy. President Bush told Roh that it would be impossible to achieve a settlement through carrots alone. Sticks would have to be used. Bush argued that there should be a limit to the South's policy of engagement with the North, while President Roh attempted to get the U.S. to commit to resolving the dispute through negotiations and not attack the North. South Korean Vice Foreign Minister Lee Tae-Shik asked the U.S. to tone down its rhetoric when referring to the DPRK. The South Koreans perceived U.S. belligerence as an impediment to a negotiated solution. North Korean authorities "think that the U.S. wants to overthrow their regime, so for them it is a matter of survival," pointed out South Korean Minister for Unification Chung Dong-Young. "We tell the U.S. Government that it should concentrate on the problem of the denuclearization of North Korea and abandon its intention of regime change. Because the mix of these two objectives is explosive." (9)

After the June 10th summit, South Korea launched a dramatic initiative intended to change the course of events. Since the collapse of the six-party talks the previous year, South Korea, China and Russia had implored the U.S. to improve on its offer to the North, to no avail. It was obvious that to allow the U.S. to continue setting the terms of the debate would only ensure diplomatic failure. During a visit to the DPRK, a South Korean delegation presented what it termed a "significant proposal." If the DPRK would rejoin the six-party talks and agree to abandon nuclear weapons development, then the South would supply 2 million kilowatts of electrical power annually to the North, an amount equivalent to what the uncompleted light-water reactors would have provided. South Korea assured the North that it would not have to completely dismantle its nuclear program before aid would be supplied.

Construction of electrical transmission facilities and cross-border lines would begin as soon as an agreement was signed. (10)

As a further inducement, South Korea promised to ship half a million tons of rice to the North "in a spirit of brotherly love and humanitarianism," not the sort of language which the hawks in Washington were likely to find palatable. Delegations from the two Koreas signed an historic document calling for "uniting the economic elements the two sides possess such as resources, capital and technology." South Korea committed to supply raw materials to factories in the North producing commodities such as clothes, shoes and soap. In return, the South was given the right to jointly develop mining operations in the North. It was also agreed that there would be a pilot run on reconnected railroad links as a prelude to regular rail traffic between the two Koreas and the formal opening of restored road links. An office of economic cooperation between the two Koreas would also be opened at Kaesong. Only a few weeks later, during the lull in the fourth round of the six-party talks, the two Koreas signed an agreement on full-scale agricultural cooperation, including a joint farming area in the North and other agricultural projects. South Korea agreed to provide the North with fertilizer, pesticides and farming equipment. "The two Koreas will push for joint projects step by step on the basis of mutual respect and trust," announced South Korean Vice Minister of Agriculture and Forestry Lee Myung-Soo. Already, North Korea's agriculture agricultural output had shown a remarkable recovery, due in part to South Korea's provision of fertilizer. By 2004, production had soared more than 50 percent over the level of five years before, nearly matching the peak output achieved in the late 1980's. The recovery of the agricultural sector, coupled with the agreement with South Korea on agricultural cooperation, allowed North Korea to inform the World Food Program that it no longer needed food assistance. What it wanted to see international organizations focus on was not food aid but development assistance in the production of crops. (11)

Washington meanwhile was hinting darkly that it might take "other" measures and it was clear that the initiative would have to be seized from the U.S. in the interests of peace and stability. Seoul had demonstrated breathtaking pluck in grabbing the reins and setting a new agenda that would make the resumption of negotiations a reality. North Korean leader Kim Jong-II had come to the conclusion that further attempts to negotiate with the U.S. would be fruitless as long as President Bush remained in office, and he had resolved to wait for the next administration to take office before renewing efforts to resolve the dispute. But South Korean Unification Minister Chung Dong-Young changed Kim's mind through patient encouragement and by emphasizing recent statements by President Bush indicating that force would not be used against the DPRK and that he wished for a peaceful outcome. Those statements, it should be pointed out, had been made only through the persistent efforts of the South Koreans to get President Bush to adopt a more conciliatory public language, without which the U.S. could not count on South Korean, Chinese and Russian support. The DPRK responded to the South's proffered hand of friendship by announcing that it would return to the six-party talks. "South Korea, they are the ones who made this work," observed an Asian diplomat. This dramatic turn of events left the U.S. with no option but to follow South Korea's lead. Even so, the Bush Administration's philosophy had not changed. As North Korea was preparing to accept South Korea's request to return to the six-party talks, Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice announced, "We are not talking about enhancement of the current proposal." The U.S. would stick to its demand for unilateral concessions by the DPRK. (12)

As the fourth round of six-party talks opened in Beijing on July 26, 2005, it soon became obvious that there would be a more cordial atmosphere than was customary. Christopher Hill had replaced James Kelly as head of the American delegation, and senior administration officials had granted him permission to engage in direct dialogue with the North Korean delegation, something his predecessor had been enjoined against. Hill's style was also noticeably less abrasive than Kelly's had been. Although the U.S. delegation was exhibiting a more flexible approach to discussions, little else had changed. North Korea would have to complete the process of nuclear disarmament and meet a series of additional demands related to extraneous issues before it could expect security guarantees, energy assistance and normalization of relations. (13)

Kim Kye-Gwan was again head of the North Korean delegation, and he characterized the U.S. plan presented at the previous year's talks as unreasonably one-sided in that it required unilateral disarmament before any corresponding measures would be taken. Kim advocated a more even-handed approach. "Any promises to be agreed upon should be carried out step by step, starting with the easiest one to be implemented first." The South Koreans agreed, saying that any document resulting from the talks should be based on the concept of "words for words and action for action." The South Koreans thought they had reached consensus on just such an approach when they met with the Americans and Japanese two weeks before in Seoul where a draft proposal was developed. But Christopher Hill caught the South Koreans by surprise when he jettisoned the agreed-upon proposal and instead reiterated the usual rigid demands. The U.S. delegation had discarded the security guarantees and lifting of sanctions that the South Koreans felt would have found favor with the DPRK delegation. In their place the U.S. had inserted a host of conditions unrelated to the nuclear issue that North Korea would have to first fulfill before it could expect normalized relations. "Hill was going to resolve the nuclear issue with a changed attitude, but it appears that conservatives got to him during discussions in the United States," a South Korean official remarked afterwards. "Our side expressed displeasure during their meeting with the U.S. side, telling them, 'With this kind of content, how can we come up with a joint written agreement?" The South Korean delegation reminded the Americans that money for energy assistance to the DPRK would come from South Korea and neighboring countries "and all the United States has to do is verbally guarantee it, but it isn't doing so." (14)

Predictably, the U.S. delegation once again raised the issue of a secret uranium enrichment program, with the North Koreans countering that their nation had neither a military nor a civilian nuclear program based on uranium enrichment. The North Koreans had their own suspicions, and pointed out that denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula must by definition take into account U.S. nuclear weapons and policy. U.S. nuclear weapons staged in South Korea or offshore would have to be removed. The American delegation responded that the subject was "off-topic," and said the U.S. had removed its nuclear weapons from the South in 1991. The North Koreans, however, were aware of reports that declassified U.S. documents had revealed that despite such claims, the U.S. had in fact continued to station nuclear weapons on the Korean Peninsula at least through 1998, the latest date of the documents. Whether those weapons were still in South Korean was not known. It was also known that U.S. policy specifically called for the potential use of nuclear weapons against North Korea in the event of conflict, and offshore submarines and aircraft would be capable of delivering nuclear charges. The North Korean delegation regarded any talk of the denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula without addressing the U.S. side of the equation as a deliberate distortion of the concept. Certainly, the nascent state of the DPRK's nuclear program paled in comparison with the bristling U.S. nuclear arsenal. North Korea pledged that it would dismantle its nuclear weapons program in a verifiable manner if the U.S. would renounce the goal of seeking regime change in North Korea, remove its nuclear threat and normalize relations. Unless it could be assured that it would not be the object of attack or covert operations, the DPRK could not relinquish its most effective form of protection. The U.S. response was unbending. North Korea had to disarm before it could expect compensating steps. "The United States is asking North Korea to give up its nuclear program before getting any benefits," observed South Korean delegation member Cho Tae-Young, "and North Korea is balking at it. This is the main obstacle." (15)

Despite the U.S. delegation's newfound willingness to engage in bilateral meetings with the North Koreans, talks foundered on the issue of a civilian nuclear program. The U.S. delegation was demanding that North Korea refrain from developing nuclear energy for peaceful purposes. The North Koreans were unwilling to give up that right, and pledged to return to the Nuclear Non Proliferation Treaty (NPT) after reaching a settlement. International law is unequivocal on the matter, and the NPT affirms the principle that nuclear technology "should be available for peaceful purposes to all parties of the treaty." It is the "inalienable right of all the parties to the treaty to develop research, production and use of nuclear energy for peaceful purposes without discrimination." All parties to the treaty, therefore, have the right to develop nuclear energy and that right cannot be taken away. North Korea need only return to the NPT. The North Koreans regarded the U.S. demand as insulting, which in fact it was. "We want to denuclearize the Korean Peninsula but we seek peaceful use," asserted North Korean delegation head Kim Kye-Gwan. "All countries in the world have the right to peaceful nuclear activities. We are not a defeated nation in war and we have committed no crime so why should we not be able to conduct peaceful nuclear activities?" A larger problem loomed over the talks, even though comparatively little time was spent on discussion. The draft statement circulated for discussion skirted the issue of timing on the implementation of steps by the two sides. This placed the problematic U.S. demand for unilateral concessions on the back burner, allowing the subject of peaceful nuclear energy to become the focus of attention. The six-party talks bogged down over this matter and came to a close on the thirteenth day with an announcement that the parties would resume negotiations after a recess. (16)

The matter continued to be the subject of hot debate over the recess, and Kim Kye-Gwan stressed that a nuclear energy program would be appropriate "in the light of the economic situation in our country." North Korea was willing to allay any fears the U.S. might have in regard to this program. After a settlement of the nuclear dispute is reached, Kim said, "we are willing to return to the NPT and fully abide by IAEA [International Atomic Energy Agency] safeguards." North Korea would be willing to place its nuclear facilities under the "strict supervision" of the United States or any nation of its choosing. The U.S. could even participate in the operation of these plants. Japan was the only nation to back the U.S. position that North Korea should be denied nuclear power plants, while the other parties supported North Korea's right under international law. A member of the Russian delegation pointed out that "denuclearization does not imply the renunciation of peaceful nuclear programs," while Russian Deputy Foreign Minister Aleksandr Alekseyev observed that the "right to develop atomic energy for peaceful purposes" belongs to every member of the NPT. Zhang Yan of the Chinese Foreign Ministry concurred. "If a country is signatory to the Non-Proliferation Treaty and is monitored by the International Atomic Energy Agency, it must have the right to use nuclear energy for peaceful purposes." South Korea's position, said Unification Minister Chung Dong-Young, "is that North Korea's demand for the right to

maintain a peaceful nuclear program should be allowed as its natural right." If North Korea returned to the NPT and allowed inspections, then "it should have the right to pursue peaceful nuclear energy as a member of the treaty." (17)

There was scant cause for optimism as the fourth round of talks reopened after a more than month-long hiatus. The two sides remained as far apart as ever and only two days before the Pentagon announced that it had drafted a revision to its doctrine on the use of nuclear weapons. The revision would allow field commanders to request presidential approval to use nuclear weapons against nations that had the potential to use nuclear, biological or chemical weapons or specifically for the purpose of eliminating such stockpiles. (18) It required little imagination to conclude that the DPRK was a leading potential target of the revised doctrine and the timing of the announcement only troubled the atmosphere at the talks. The waters were further muddied, no doubt intentionally, by Pakistani President General Pervez Musharraf's announcement in August that scientist Abdul Qadeer Khan had passed "centrifuges - parts and complete" to North Korea. But, he added, "I do not exactly remember the number." Three weeks later, on the day before the fourth round of talks were scheduled to reopen, Musharraf suddenly recalled that Khan had passed "probably a dozen" centrifuges to the DPRK. (19) No evidence was provided and the matter was expected to be taken on trust, despite Khan's denials of the statements that had earlier been attributed to him. Not only was there no way to ascertain the reliability of Musharraf's story, but even a presumption of truth indicated nothing. A dozen centrifuges would be useless for enriching uranium to weapons grade since thousands of centrifuges are required for that process, as well as a steady and ample supply of electricity. The story was meaningless in every way except as an attempt to lend credence to the U.S. accusation that North Korea was conducting a secret uranium enrichment program.

As soon as the talks reopened the U.S. and DPRK delegations began haggling over the issue of nuclear power plants. The North Koreans were genuinely appreciative of South Korea's generous offer to supply electricity via cross-border power lines, but they did not want to be at the whim of others. All it would take was a win by the conservative Grand National Party at South Korea's next general election and the supply of electricity to the North could be cut off. It was imperative for the DPRK to be self-sufficient in energy. For that reason, the North Korean delegation argued that light water reactors should be an essential component in any agreement on denuclearization. The U.S. delegation was unsympathetic and found the concept of building light water reactors highly unpalatable. There was no middle ground and a North Korean spokesman characterized the issue as "the main obstacle of the talks," adding that North Korea would shut down its graphite moderated reactors if it could count on receiving light water reactors as replacements. "We need what is real and concrete, not a vague right to peaceful use of nuclear energy that is high in the empty sky," the DPRK spokesman explained. The U.S. delegation continued to insist that North Korea's energy needs could be met through the transmission of electricity across power lines from the South. Nothing was said about whether the North could rely on an uninterrupted supply and it is probable that the Bush Administration was hoping that a change in administration in South Korea would result in a halt to the operation. (20)

The talks neared collapse. U.S. delegation head Christopher Hill declared the issue of light water reactors to be "simply unacceptable." The South Koreans argued that some part of North Korea's position would have to be accepted or there would be no agreement. "We very much understand the DPRK's demand," said South Korean delegation head Song Min-Soon. The North Korean delegation stated that the issue of light water reactors would need

to be resolved before agreement could be reached. A delegation spokesman indicated that the DPRK was willing to establish mutual trust and take U.S. concerns into consideration. "We can accept joint management and inspection after a new light water reactor is built." The U.S. position was hardening, though, and U.S. officials said that if North Korea continued to insist on retaining its right to nuclear power for civilian purposes, then talks would come to an end and there would be no point in ever meeting again. (21)

Had the talks fallen apart it could well have marked the end of the diplomatic road. Certainly senior U.S. officials were hinting as much, and the American delegation was talking about returning home. The Bush Administration would have interpreted a breakdown in negotiations as a signal that the time had come to implement non-diplomatic measures. It was a pivotal moment. The Chinese delegation knew it had to act quickly, and prepared a new draft statement that carefully balanced the opposing positions. The new document was presented on Friday, September 16, with the delegations being told that they had until the next afternoon to respond. The U.S. delegation immediately rejected the statement. But the Chinese held firm, telling the Americans, "This is the final draft. Take it or leave it." The deadline passed with no sign of movement from the U.S. delegation, so talks were extended into Sunday. Throughout the weekend, Christopher Hill was in frequent contact with Secretary of State Rice. The U.S. delegation made persistent but unsuccessful efforts to get the Chinese delegation to water down the proposed statement. The Chinese warned the U.S. delegation that if it failed to sign the draft statement, then they were prepared to blame the U.S. for the collapse of talks. "At one point they told us that we were totally isolated on this and that they would go to the press," acknowledged an Administration official. "China really dug in," said an official close to the talks. By Sunday night, Secretary of State Rice and President Bush relented and instructed the U.S. delegation to sign the document, but only on condition that each party could issue a statement offering its own interpretation. "We didn't want to lose the argument over this," explained a U.S. official. For the Bush Administration, the worst possible outcome would be for the talks to collapse with the U.S. being singled out for public blame. That would have made it impossible to garner international support for punitive measures against North Korea. Going it alone on North Korea would have been problematic, too. Washington had its hands full with ongoing efforts to win international backing for isolating and pressuring Iran for its pursuit of nuclear power plants. Furthermore, any hostile measures taken against North Korea carried an inherent risk of escalating into conflict, and the U.S. military was tied up in the occupation of Irag. The Iraqi resistance was placing serious constraints on the ability of the U.S. to create new crises. For these reasons, intervention at this time in North Korea was simply unfeasible without allied support. Faced with these disagreeable choices, the Bush Administration apparently concluded that the best option was to in effect kick the ball down the field by agreeing to the document in hopes that a later time would bring a more advantageous set of circumstances. (22)

On Monday morning, all six nations at the talks signed the draft statement. The agreement committed the DPRK to abandon all nuclear weapons programs, rejoin the NPT and allow international inspections. The U.S. and DPRK pledged peaceful coexistence, respect for each other's sovereignty and to begin to normalize relations. South Korea reaffirmed its proposal to provide electrical power to the North. The issue of nuclear energy in North Korea was somewhat of a fudge, with the document noting only that North Korea "stated that it has the right to peaceful uses of nuclear energy" while the other parties "expressed their respect and agreed to discuss at an appropriate time the subject of the provision of light water reactors to the DPRK." (23)

Talks on implementation of the agreement were scheduled to begin in November. There was every reason to expect a long and contentious process, as a host of thorny issues remained unresolved. The U.S. hoped inspections would yield a bonanza of intelligence on the DPRK's military and industrial installations, and a senior administration official said the U.S. was planning a "very intrusive verification regime that will go well beyond what is required." Then there was the unresolved issue of timing, which could be expected to be the biggest stumbling block to an agreement. Immediately after the September six-party talks ended, a North Korean foreign ministry spokesman announced that his nation would disarm only after it had received new light water reactors. It was an exaggerated way of indicating to the U.S. that North Korea would not make all of the concessions without receiving anything in return. "They are telling us to give up everything," DPRK delegation head Kim Kye-Gwan said at the Beijing airport before departing for Pyongyang, "but there is nothing we should give up first." (24)

The Bush Administration still envisioned a process of unilateral disarmament by the DPRK. The U.S. wanted to make it clear that the light water reactor issue would not even be discussed, a State Department official said, until North Korea had completely disarmed and was declared weapons-free by international inspectors. Christopher Hill went further in his appearances before the House International Relations Committee and the Department of State Foreign Press Center. North Korea would not only have to disarm but also eliminate its program for peaceful nuclear energy. Even then, some unspecified period of time would have to pass before the U.S. would merely consider having a discussion on the subject of light water reactors. A discussion, it might be added, that was unlikely to lead to a concrete agreement. Nor was the U.S. inclined to honor the commitment it had signed in Beijing to begin to normalize relations. After returning to the U.S., Christopher Hill outlined U.S. plans before a closed-door session of the Center for Strategic and International Studies. It was not enough for North Korea to disarm and honor the terms of a negotiated agreement. The U.S. would not entertain the possibility of normalizing relations unless the DPRK also agreed to address human rights issues, biochemical weapons stocks, support for terrorism and "other illegitimate" activities. These concerns could only serve as convenient excuses for the U.S. to avoid normalization of relations. The DPRK abandoned terrorist actions long ago with the advent of democracy in South Korea and wild accusations of drug dealing and counterfeiting as official state policy remain unsubstantiated. Similarly, it is mere conjecture that North Korea has an arsenal of biochemical weapons. By raising such matters Hill made it clear that the U.S. was not prepared to normalize relations with the DPRK regardless of what it offered in return. The recently signed document had done nothing to banish thoughts of crushing North Korea. Hill warned his audience that if North Korea were found to be engaging in the proliferation of nuclear weapons or technologies, then the U.S. would be "forced" to take "concrete measures," which could include not only economic sanctions but also military action. (25) The Bush Administration had already shown that it was not above concocting such evidence, as it had done earlier when it issued a deliberately falsified report claiming that North Korea had supplied uranium hexafluoride to Libya. There was something unsettling in the arrogance of U.S. leaders in threatening and bullying the small and impoverished nation of North Korea. Israel, India and Pakistan were all non-signatories to the NPT and had developed sizable arsenals of nuclear weapons and missiles. The U.S. found nothing amiss in that state of affairs. Only North Korea was singled out for pressure and threats of punishment, despite the fact that it was the only one of the four nations that had announced nuclear disarmament as its goal. All North Korea asked in return was not to be threatened and to have the U.S. in essence honor the spirit of the principles it had signed in the 1994 Agreed Framework. This is to say nothing of the absurdity of the most heavily armed and aggressive nation in the world raising an alarm over a small nation struggling for survival.

The outlook for a final negotiated settlement does not appear encouraging, given the continued intransigence of the Bush Administration. Yet the U.S. is no longer in a position to call all the shots. The nations of the region have too much to lose from a confrontation on the Korean Peninsula and are increasingly willing to risk incurring Washington's wrath for the sake of peace. The U.S. had indeed found itself isolated at the six-party talks, backed only by Japan with the other parties openly supportive of Pyongyang's position. Shortly after the conclusion of the September talks, Aleksandar Rumyantsev, head of Russia's Atomic Energy Agency, announced that his nation was ready and willing to join a project to build nuclear power plants in the DPRK. South Korea expressed a willingness to provide additional assistance and to expand economic cooperation with the North, a position that an annoyed Christopher Hill thought undermined the U.S. position. And so it had. South Korea, like China and Russia, wanted a peaceful and equitable settlement, not confrontation and threats. (26)

On a surface level, the statement of principles signed at the September talks appeared to accomplish nothing more than committing the parties to further dialogue. At the same time, it also marked a crucial turning point in relations in Northeast Asia. Restive over Washington's approach, the other parties at the talks boldly offered their own vision of the future for Northeast Asia. There may be little hope for a negotiated settlement in the remaining years of the Bush Administration. But South Korea, China and Russia feel they can at least compel the U.S. to make some concessions and refrain from confrontation with North Korea. The Iraqi resistance deserves a great deal of credit for tying Washington's hands, but it is China, Russia and above all South Korea that have played the major role in circumventing U.S. plans to plunge the Korean Peninsula into crisis or possibly war. It is to be hoped that this resistance to the Bush Administration's designs is a signpost on the road to the future. The day must come when the nations of the world no longer allow themselves to be bullied into silence as the U.S. targets yet another helpless state for destruction and domination. Much depends on the progress of ongoing talks on the North Korean nuclear issue, but the September six-party talks marked a victory in the international struggle for sovereignty and peace.

Notes

(1) "Koreas to Open Cross-Border Transportation Links on Trial Basis," Yonhap (Seoul), March 6, 2004.

Yoo Dong-Ho, "Industrial Complex in North Korea to Open Next Year," Korea Times (Seoul), March 5, 2004.

"Kaesong Complex to be Fully Operational by 2011: N.K. Official," Yonhap (Seoul), April 22, 2004.

Kim Yon-Se, "Kaesong Plants Will Create 830,000 Jobs," Korea Times (Seoul), July 11, 2004.

"South Korea Companies Start Building Plants in North Korea," Bloomberg, June 30, 2004.

Park Chung-A, "US Blocking Kaesong Development Project," Korea Times (Seoul), August 20, 2004.

Reuben Staines, "Seoul Seeks US Consent Over Kaesong," Korea Times (Seoul), August 31,

2004.

Park Song-Wu, "Seoul Seeks Shortcut to Peace at Kaesong," Korea Times (Seoul), October 29, 2004.

Reuben Staines, "NK Opens Kaesong to Foreign Buyers," Korea Times (Seoul), May 27, 2005.

(2) Yoo Choonsik, "Industrial Park Hostage to U.S.-North Korea Ties," Reuters, November 23, 2004.

Kim Tae-Gyu, "US Rule Stalls S-N Phone Link," Korea Times (Seoul), October 9, 2005.

(3) Soon-Taek Kwon, "South Korea, 'Efforts to Continue Dialogue with N. Korea' vs. U.S., 'No More Carrots'," Dong-A Ilbo (Seoul), February 13, 2005.

Ryu Jinm "S. Korea Rules Out Sanctions on NK," Korea Times (Seoul), February 16, 2005.

Brian Lee, "Ban: No 'Large-Scale' Cooperation," JoongAng Ilbo (Seoul), February 17, 2005.

Soon-Taek Kwon, "U.S.: 'Don't Offer Fertilizer Aid to the North'," Dong-A Ilbo (Seoul), February 16, 2005.

Ryu Jin, "US Wants Coordinated NK Aid," Korea Times (Seoul), February 18, 2005.

"S. Korean Trucks Ready to Deliver Fertilizer Aid to N. Korea," Yonhap (Seoul), May 20, 2005.

Barry Schweid, "U.S. Wants China to Pressure N. Korea," Associated Press, June 23, 2005.

- (4) Hwang Doo-Hyong, "S. Korea to Engage N. Korea Despite U.S. Call for Severing Ties: Roh," Yonhap (Seoul), March 3, 2004.
- (5) Anthony Faiola, "As Tensions Subside Between Two Koreas, U.S. Strives to Adjust," Washington Post, July 25, 2004.

Saul Hudson, "Rice to Push China on N. Korea Nukes Amid Split," Reuters, March 13, 2005.

"U.S. Official Turns Up Rhetoric on North Korea," Los Angeles Times, March 16, 2005.

Ryu Jin, "Rice Rejects Separate Deal in Nuke Talks," Korea Times, March 16, 2005.

Glenn Kessler, "Rice: U.S. and Allies Discussed 'Options' Against N. Korea," Washington Post, March 22, 2005.

Saul Hudson, "Impatient U.S. Pushes China Amid North Korea Nukes Split," Reuters, March 21, 2005.

Joel Brinkley, "Pressure on North Korea: U.S. Stealth Jets Sent to South," New York Times, May 30, 2005.

(6) "Two Koreas Agree to Reduce Tensions Along Border," Agence France-Presse, June 4, 2004.

Joo Sang-Min, "Koreas Agree to Ease Tensions," Korea Herald (Seoul), June 5, 2004.

Ryu Jin, "2 Koreas Agree to Open 7 Ports Each," Korea Times (Seoul), June 6, 2004.

"Two Koreas End Propaganda Broadcasts Along Cold War Border," Agence France-Presse, June 15, 2004.

(7) Kim Hyung-Jin, "S. Korea Rejects U.S. Calls for Military Action Plan on N. Korea," Yonhap (Seoul), April 15, 2005.

Jung Sung-Ki, "Seoul Rebuffs US Contingency Plan on NK," Korea Times (Seoul), April 15, 2005.

Kim Min-Seok, Ser Myo-Ja, "Seoul Halts Joint Plan for North Collapse," JoongAng Ilbo (Seoul), April 16, 2005.

(8) Ser Myo-Ja, "Roh Calls for Softer Stance Against North," JoongAng Ilbo (Seoul), November 15, 2004.

Shim Jae-Yun, "Roh Opposes Sanctions Against North Korea," Korea Times (Seoul), November 14, 2004.

Choi Hoon and Min Seong-Jae, "Bush, Roh Said to Agree on How to Handle North," JoongAng Ilbo (Seoul), November 21, 2004.

Choi Hoon and Min Seong-Jae, "Roh Says South Calls Tune on North Crisis," JoongAng Ilbo (Seoul), December 3, 2004.

Choi Hoon and Min Seong-Jae, "Roh, in Paris, is Even More Outspoken on North Korea," JoongAng Ilbo (Seoul), December 7, 2004.

(9) "Bush Urged Carrot-and-Stick Approach to N. Korea," Chosun Ilbo (Seoul), June 17, 2005.

Lee Jung-Min, "Seoul Had Major Role in Talks Breakthrough," JoongAng Ilbo (Seoul), July 11, 2005.

Ignacio Ramonet, "Korean Blues," Le Monde Diplomatique, July 2005.

(10) "S. Korea Proposes Direct Power Supply to N. Korea," Yonhap (Seoul), July 12, 2005.

"South Korea Reveals Incentives Offered to North," Associated Press, July 12, 2005.

(11) "South Korea to Offer 500,000 Tonnes of Rice to North Korea," Agence France-Presse, July 11, 2005.

Heejin Koo, "North, South Korea to Forge First Rail Link Since War," Bloomberg, July 12, 2005.

"Koreas to Formally Open Road, Railway Links in October," Yonhap (Seoul), July 31, 2005.

"Agreement from the 10th Meeting of the South-North Economic Cooperation Promotion Committee," Yonhap (Seoul), July 12, 2005.

Lee Chi-Dong, "S. Korea Proposes Creating Joint Farming Area in N. Korea," Yonhap (Seoul), August 18, 2005.

"South, North Korea Reach Agreement in Farm Talks," Reuters, August 19, 2005.

(12) "Kim Jong-II Wants to Put Off Nuke Talks During Bush Presidency," Yonhap (Seoul), September 20, 2005.

Joel Brinkley, "Setting the Table for North Korea's Return," New York Times, July 11, 2005.

(13) Brian Rhoads and Jack Kim, "N.Korea Crisis Talks Enter Day Two, Mood Upbeat," Reuters, July 27, 2005.

"N.Korea, U.S. Draw Lines in the Sand," Chosun Ilbo (Seoul), July 27, 2005.

(14) "NKorea Ready to Dump Nuclear Weapons if US Ties Normalised," Agence France-Presse, July 27, 2005.

Kim Kwang-Tae, "Six-Way Talks Get Down to Brass Tacks for Nuke-Free Peninsula," Yonhap (Seoul), July 27, 2005.

"ROK Proposes 'Two Pillars' for Solving Korean Nuclear Crisis," Xinhua (Beijing), July 27, 2005.

"Rough Sailing Ahead for Six-Party Talks," Chosun Ilbo (Seoul), July 27, 2005.

(15) Vasily Golovnin, "N. Korea Denies Pursuing Secret Uranium Programme," ITAR-TASS (Moscow), July 27, 2005.

Reuben Staines, "US Trained for Strikes on NK," Korea Times (Seoul), November 7, 2004.

Park Shin-Hong, "North Asks for U.S. Ties at 6-Way Talks," JoongAng Ilbo (Seoul), July 28, 2005.

Ching-Ching Ni and Don Lee, "U.S., North Korea Butt Heads on Disarming," Los Angeles Times, July 28, 2005.

Kim Kwang-Tae, "Prospects of Breakthrough in Nuclear Talks Murky," Yonhap (Seoul), July 28, 2005.

(16) "N. Korea to Return to NPT Once Nuclear Issue is Resolved: Minister," Yonhap (Seoul), July 31, 2005. Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons.

"Talks Flounder as NKorea Delays Decision on Abandoning Nuclear Weapons," Agence France-Presse, August 4, 2005.

(17) "Transcript of Interview with Kim Kye Gwan," CNN, August 14, 2005.

"Russian Official Says Success to be Consensus on North Korean Denuclearization," Interfax, August 1, 2005.

"Diplomat Says Russia Would Support Peaceful Nuclear Program for North Korea," Agentstvo Voyennykh Novostey (Moscow), September 8, 2005.

"SKorea Backs NKorean Demand for Civilian Nuclear Program," Agence France-Presse, August 11, 2005.

Reuben Staines, "S. Korea, US Feud Over NK Nukes," Korea Times (Seoul), August 11, 2005.

Lee Chi-Dong, "Seoul Differs with Washington Over NK Nuclear Energy Program: Chung," Yonhap (Seoul), August 11, 2005.

"Official: North Korea Appears Willing to Drop Nuke Weapons," Associated Press, August 21, 2005.

Lee Dong-Min, "Seoul Has No Problem with N.K.'s Peaceful Nuclear Use in the Future: Ban," Yonhap (Seoul), August 22, 2005.

"China Backs North Korea's Right to Peaceful Nuclear Activity," RIA Novosti (Moscow), September 1, 2005.

(18) Walter Pincus, "Pentagon Revises Nuclear Strike Plan," Washington Post, September 11, 2005.

(19) "Pakistan's Musharraf Says Scientist Gave Centrifuges to North Korea," Agence France-Presse, August 25, 2005.

Salman Masood and David Rohde, "Pakistan Now Says Scientist Did Send Koreans Nuclear Gear," New York Times, August 25, 2005.

David E. Sanger, "Pakistan Leader Confirms Nuclear Exports," New York Times, September 13, 2005.

(20) "Core Differences Looming Over 6-Party Talks," People's Daily (Beijing), September 15, 2005.

"Wrap-Up: Great Differences Remain Among Six-Party Negotiators," Xinhua (Beijing), September 15, 2005.

"N. Korea Vows Not to Give Up its Demand for Light-water Reactor," Yonhap (Seoul), September 15, 2005.

(21) Broadcast, CCTV-4, China Central Television (Beijing), September 15, 2005.

"Six-Party Talks Headed for the Rocks," Chosun Ilbo (Seoul), September 16, 2005.

Teruaki Ueno and Jack Kim, "Talks Unravel as US Threatens N.Korean Asset Freeze," Reuters, September 16, 2005.

"China Presents New Draft Document at Nuclear Talks," People's Daily (Beijing), September 17, 2005.

(22) "China Draft Could Resolve N.Korea Energy Row - Russia," Reuters, September 16, 2005.

Park Song-Wu, "Nuke Talks Pass Through Turbulent Week," Korea Times (Seoul), September 19, 2005.

"NKorea Nuclear Talks at 'Crucial Stage,' to Continue Sunday," Agence France-Presse, September 17, 2005.

Michael Hirsh and Melinda Liu, "North Korea Hold 'Em," Newsweek, October 3, 2005.

Joseph Kahn and David E. Sanger, "U.S.-Korean Deal on Arms Leaves Key Points Open," New York Times, September 20, 2005.

Glenn Kessler and Edward Cody, "N. Korea, U.S. Gave Ground to Make Deal," Washington Post, September 20, 2005.

Barbara Demick, Mark Magnier abd Sonni Efron, "N. Korea Sets Conditions on Nuclear Pact," Los Angeles Times, September 20, 2005.

- (23) "Text of Joint Statement from Six-Way Nuclear Talks," Yonhap (Seoul), September 19, 2005.
- (24) Glenn Kessler and Edward Cody, "N. Korea, U.S. Gave Ground to Make Deal," Washington Post, September 20, 2005.
- "N.Korea Raises Stakes on Nuclear Deal with Reactor Demand," Agence France-Presse, September 20, 2005.
- "Spokesman for DPRK Foreign Ministry on Six-Party Talks," KCNA (Pyongyang), September 20, 2005.
- (25) "U.S. Doubts LWR for N.K. Will Be Discussed Anytime Soon," Yonhap (Seoul), September 20, 2005.

"The Six-Party Talks and the North Korean Nuclear Issue: Old Wine in New Bottles?", Hearing of the House International Relations Committee, October 6, 2005.

Department of State Foreign Press Center Briefing by Christopher Hill, "The Six-Party Talks," October 4, 2005.

"Hill Said U.S., N.Korea Ties Depend on Human Rights," Chosun Ilbo (Seoul), October 9, 2005.

- "U.S. Warned of 'Concrete Measures' if N.Korea Ships Nukes," Chosun Ilbo (Seoul), October 10, 2005.
- (26) "Russia May Build Nuclear Reactors for North Korea Report," Reuters, September 20, 2005.

"Russia Ready to Join Project for N. Korea: Energy Official," Yonhap (Seoul), September 22, 2005.

Lee Dong-Min, "US Negotiator Concerned about Talks of Massive Aid to North Korea," Yonhap (Seoul), October 7, 2005.

"Hill: 'Seoul's Assistance is Spoiling Pyongyang'," Dong-A Ilbo (Seoul), October 7, 2005.

Comment on Global Research Articles on our Facebook page

Become a Member of Global Research

Articles by: Gregory Elich

Disclaimer: The contents of this article are of sole responsibility of the author(s). The Centre for Research on Globalization will not be responsible for any inaccurate or incorrect statement in this article. The Centre of Research on Globalization grants permission to cross-post Global Research articles on community internet sites as long the source and copyright are acknowledged together with a hyperlink to the original Global Research article. For publication of Global Research articles in print or other forms including commercial internet sites, contact: publications@globalresearch.ca

www.globalresearch.ca contains copyrighted material the use of which has not always been specifically authorized by the copyright owner. We are making such material available to our readers under the provisions of "fair use" in an effort to advance a better understanding of political, economic and social issues. The material on this site is distributed without profit to those who have expressed a prior interest in receiving it for research and educational purposes. If you wish to use copyrighted material for purposes other than "fair use" you must request permission from the copyright owner.

For media inquiries: publications@globalresearch.ca